SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 10 October 2018
PRESENT – Councillors K Pardy (Chair), I Jones, N Green (part of the meeting), N Laurens, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, K Roberts, D Vasmer and Mrs R Wall.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager), Stuart Farmer (Projects Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), Dan Wrench (County Ecologist – Shropshire Council) and Richard Hammerton (Biodiversity Data Officer - Shropshire Council).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – There were no apologies of absence.
22/18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.


23/18
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 08 August 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on
08 August 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.

24/18
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
24.1
Ref: Min 14.3 - Trial Solar Light – The Town Clerk reported that following the successful trial of the solar light in the Quarry, Officers have been seeking a permanent solution.  Officers remain concerned about the viability of a solar scheme under an extensive tree cover.  The trial though will continue to run through the winter months.
Officers had contacted some of the major streetlight providers to look at alternative solutions.  Members discussed the need to keep the Quarry in an acceptable standard.  The park was last refurbished 15 years ago and some of the surfacing is showing signs of decay.  Were the Town Council to consider any improvements to that surface, it may be the appropriate time to install trunking.
24.2
Ref: Min 14.4 - Geosensing Monitors – Officers were due to meet with Elephant Wi-Fi to discuss extending the facilities into the town centre. 

24.3
Ref: Min 16.3 - Castlewalk Recreation Ground – The Town Clerk reported that providing there is no risk of flooding, the works to this footpath would be carried out in November.

24.4
Ref: Min 16.5 - Mousecroft Lane Wildlife Meadow – The Town Clerk reported that Officers have contacted Highways regarding installing a dog waste bin in the layby but received no reply.  The Town Clerk had discussed problems of litter with the Countryside Team Leader; he had suggested installing a bin at the entrance to the wildlife meadow and Town Council staff emptying it when they visited the site.  A standard bin would be in the region of £500 for purchase and installation.


RECOMMENDED:


That a standard litterbin be installed at the entrance to Mousecroft Lane Wildlife Meadow to be emptied by the Countryside Team.

24.5
Ref: Min 19/18 - Team Shrewsbury – The Town Clerk reported that she invited Superintendent Jason Wells to provide an update on local Policing to the committee but he is unfortunately on long term sick leave.  
Councillor Mosley joined the meeting.

25/18
DEVELOPING GREEN INFRASTRUCTURE
The meeting was joined by Richard Hammerton and Dan Wrench from Shropshire Council.  They made a presentation about the Open Space Mapping (OSM) project, linked with the Open Plan Review, which involves the GIS mapping of 292 accessible, formal open spaces that exceed half a hectare across the whole county.  

It provides a masterplan across the county of catchment areas for each open space from 300m to 1000m defined by distance travelled, not ‘as the crow flies’ and identifies the different main uses of each space.  The purpose is to create a detailed information resource to illustrate the current provision of open space, identify priority areas for creating new open spaces, managing existing spaces and to support decision making i.e. the Big Town Plan and Local Plan Review.  New developments can be mapped before they are built and transport corridors assessed.  Comparisons can also be drawn against external and national data resources such as ORVal (Outdoor Recreation Valuation).
ORVal is a similar National resource, which is available to the public, is interactive but currently not completely accurate.  It is hoped that both resources will be available to the public and become more accurate with input from the local people.  

Mr Hammerton defined accessible greenspace and accessible natural greenspace and outlined the benefits.  Maps of Shrewsbury’s formal open spaces was shown and the accessibility to these spaces from every household.  There are standards from Natural England, which recommends that everyone, wherever they live, should have an accessible natural greenspace.
Members shared some local knowledge, which highlighted some errors with the data.  Mr Hammerton and Mr Wrench encouraged this information sharing as the work so far has been very desk-based, obtained from street maps and OS maps.

This resource is not for identifying green spaces for development and the speakers were aware of the work of Red Kite and their Open Spaces Review.  The two pieces of work address different questions but are linked and will reference OSM as a source of evidence.  
The software has huge potential but is not enforcing at this stage.  Footpaths across farmland were also discussed.
Mr Hammerton, Dan Wrench and Councillor Green left the meeting.

26/18
FEES & CHARGES
In preparation for the 2019/20 budget, the Scale of Charges were circulated prior to the meeting.  There have been the following amendments:

· Football pitches are routinely cut fortnightly but some clubs pay a fee to receive higher league standards and the grass is cut weekly.

· Bookings of sports pitches have been made consistent i.e. Football and Rounders are now the same

· There is a tiered charging system for major/minor events.  Major events constitutes the use of the whole Quarry area, minor events use the arena only although it was recognised that footfall counts contribute to the size of events.

· The Market charges currently show they are exempt from VAT but if HMRC instruct a change to this, the prices will increase.
· There are small increases to the Bowling and Croquet clubs to ensure consistency, but it was suggested that the various licences needed to be reviewed, possibly by Open Spaces Working Group.
· Due to the switch over of Shrewsbury Fisheries, the charges are yet to be confirmed.  Historically the Fishing Permit charges run from 01 Jan to 31 Dec but with the financial year running from 01 April to 31 March, it throws out the accounting.  Therefore, it is proposed to change the Fishing-charging year to match the accounting year.  Long-term it is hoped that the Fishermen develop their own committee, overseen by Shrewsbury Town Council, therefore reducing the costs to them.
· Councillor Laurens asked whether Allotment Concessions Fees could be left at the current levels.

RECOMMENDED:
That the Fees & Charges Proposals for 2019/20 be recommended for approval as part of the Budget-setting process.
27/18
MECHANICAL ENGINEER

A report was circulated prior to the meeting outlining the historic context of the maintenance of the Town Council’s van fleet and machinery.  Originally, all vehicles were contracted out, at great expense, but more recently only specialist mowers, tractors and the white van fleet are contracted out.  The Council’s Engineer checks all returned vehicles and has reported a number of problems that he has invest time and money to put right.  The long turn-around time of machines is delaying staff and preventing them from completing their tasks on time.

Officers therefore proposed bringing all the engineering in-house and employing a second engineer to meet the demand of maintaining 500 pieces of machinery.  The Town Clerk outlined the options as detailed in the report and Members unanimously agreed that the recommendations be presented to the Finance & General Purposes Committee for approval.

The Operations Manager confirmed that a bigger lift will be required costing about £5k but some money will be recouped from selling the current smaller lift.  Some diagnostic kit would also be required but the mechanic would come this his own tools.  A budget of £7,500 was proposed for these changes.

RECOMMENDED:  
(i) That the Town Clerk be given delegated authority to bring all the Town Council’s mechanical engineering functions in-house,
(ii) That an Assistant Mechanic is appointed at Grade 22-25

(iii) That a budget of £7,500 is set aside for necessary upgrades to the Weeping Cross Mechanics’ Workshop.
(iv) That all these recommendations be presented to the Finance & General Purposes Committee for approval.
28/18
QUARRY

28.1
Events in the Quarry 2018
The Outdoor Recreation and Assets Manager circulated the list of Events for 2018.  He reported that at a recent feedback meeting regarding the 2018 Flower Show, the Safety Advisory Group expressed concerns about the safety of pedestrians during the setup of the Flower Show, particularly on the Thursday before the show; this would be reviewed for next year. The Geosensing software was installed in readiness for the Flower Show; this gave accurate attendance figures for Flower Show organisers.

The date for the Halloween Event on 31 October is to be revised to avoid an event at the West Mid Showground.

The Recovery Walk was a huge success and the most supported so far.  A charity dance Guinness World Record Attempt took place in September and the organisers were very happy with the event but the Seven Bridges Road Race was cancelled due to the risk of flooding.
The booking for the Chocolate Festival was cancelled but if the organisers can provide the appropriate paperwork to satisfy the Safety Advisory Group, the event may still go ahead.   The booking for the Winter Festival was cancelled due to a venue change to below the Guildhall.

28.2
Events in the Quarry 2019

The Outdoor Recreation and Assets Manager (OR&AM) circulated the list of Events for 2019, and updated members with the following developments:
· The Kingsland Bridge will be painted between May-August but the OR&AM does not expect it to interfere with any events.  
· The Cyprus Dogs Rehoming Charity event on 19 May has been cancelled.  

· The Soap Box Derby event on 26 May coincides with West Mid Show but is not a major event.
· The Food Festival provisionally booked for 22-23 June may swap with Race for Life on the last weekend of June.


28.3
Premises Licence
The Town Clerk reported on the involvement of the Safety Advisory Group during events and how all event organisers must risk assess their own events to satisfy the Town Council remains in compliance with the conditions of the Premises Licence.

28.4
Footfall Activity from Geosensing Counters

Data from the Geosensing Footfall Counters for August - September and September - October were circulated prior to the meeting.  The figures showed an average number of visitors per day as over 4,400 with the busiest time between 

3 pm – 4 pm during the summer and 12 midday – 1 pm in September.  A meeting will be held shortly to discuss how to expand this footfall counting into the Market Hall and Square. 

28.5
Beech Tree in the Dingle

The trees in the Quarry and Dingle are closely monitored by Stephen Shields and he has concerns over the large Beech Tree in the Dingle.  This has recently lost limbs and is showing signs of stress, made worse by the long, dry and hot summer.  
A recent risk assessment concluded that some action must be taken immediately for the safety of the Dingle users.  The Town Clerk outlined three options and the pros and cons of each.  The advice from Mr Shields is to reduce the canopy initially although the likelihood is that felling it in the future will be regrettable but unavoidable.  It will be a great loss to the vista in the Dingle but it was proposed to grow a replacement Beech Tree on the other side of the path to help prepare for this loss.
29/18
MARKETS 
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that there is a 99% utilisation with only stall five being vacant three days a week.  There are 10 traders on the waiting list for a full week.  There will be another late night opening of the market on Saturday 
03 November.
30/18
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS

30.1
Upton Lane Recreation Ground
Councillor Mrs P Mosley circulated photographs of the Upton Lane Recreation Ground BMX track, which has attracted some anti-social behaviour causing a resident to complain.  Various Officers, Councillors, Team Shrewsbury, the Police and STC’s Youth Service have been involved to seek a solution.  A number on initiatives have been tried but the ASB problems still exist.  The school has recently reported broken glass found regularly in the grounds of the school, which has resulted in a section of the play area being cordoned off.
Although showing some signs of wear, the track was restored in 2013 and the Operations Manager reported it is the best in the town.

The Ward Member would like to pursue a feasibility study to redesign the track to deter anti-social behaviour.  No funds have been identified for this project although £5k of former Local Joint Committee or CIL funds may be available.
The Operations Manager welcomed a feasibility study by an independent company and suggested the BMX riders are kept involved.  He anticipated the project would cost between £500 - £1500 depending on the details.

RECOMMENDED:

That Members unanimously support a feasibility study being conducted to redesign the BMX track on Upton Lane Recreation Ground.
Councillor Ms J Mackenzie left the meeting.

30.2
Church Road Recreation Ground

A report on the issues at Church Road Recreation Group was circulated prior to the meeting and the Town Clerk gave some background information.  The Meole Brace Village Association object to football being played on the adult pitch, of which there are only 7 in the town, due to complaints of antisocial behaviour and litter.  Officers were keen to explore how the Association could better engage with the Town Council to create more benefit to the area.  They await a meeting date for this purpose.

Officers had met the Ward Member on site; he had detailed the areas of concern and a subsequent action plan had been drawn up to improve the facility.  These would be considered further by the Committee.

Parking remained an issue in the area, in part due to the popularity of the Trinity Centre within the grounds of the church and with no defined parking.  Patrons use and sadly often abuse the hardstanding area on the Recreation Ground.  There is a park and stride scheme in place for the schoolchildren and Officers are considering the erection of a hardwearing path from the car park to the school.

Members also discussed a letter from a local resident that had been circulated to all Councillors detailing his strong objections to the various Dog Control Orders that restrict dogs on the site, the process by which these orders were established, the Town Council’s role in the creation of those orders and Town Council Officers subsequent interpretation and enforcement of those Orders.  The report detailed the background to the creation and subsequent enforcement of those Orders.  Members regretted the tone of the letter and in particular the attack on individual officers of the Town Council.
Councillor Laurens thanked the Officers for visiting the site and agreed with the recommendations in the report.  
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the use of Church Road Recreation Ground continues as a host for adult football;

(ii) That the Town Council supports the continued use of the suite of Dog Control Orders as amended to PSPOs, including the erection of new signage;

(iii) That Officers pursue the programme of changes as suggested by Councillor Laurens;

(iv) That Officers work with Meole Village Residents Association to look at options for enhancing recreational space in the ward;

(v) That the Town Clerk responds to the resident for the final time.


30.3
County Ground

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported on the success of the County Ground, which is used by four clubs during weekends and three during the week.  The facility is used six days a week and all clubs are happy with the facilities.  A rounders club has expressed an interest in joining and many new events are planned for next year.
31/18
BUS SHELTERS
A report on bus shelters was circulated prior to the meeting and included a list of all shelters and their locations.  Officers explained the difficulties with getting replacement parts for vandalised bus shelters and many of the Perspex panels, which have worn, cannot be improved, only replaced.  A new standard 3m (2 bay shelter) with no end panels or seating cost from £3100.  Therefore, members were asked to consider a replacement programme for existing bus shelters and the allocation of an appropriate budget for new bus shelters and repairing and maintaining existing ones.

The Town Clerk explained that using adverts on bus shelters to generate income has been considered but planning consent is required to display adverts and the Council would have to pay business rates as with roundabout sponsorship signage.  The current state of bus shelters may not be to the required standard to attract businesses investments.  Councillor Vasmer suggested exploring the possibility of an agency taking management of the advertising aspect.
The Town Clerk agreed to obtain information from Arriva about the usage of each bus shelter.  It was reported that some redundant bus shelters have not been removed because they have live feed signs in them and require Western Power to disconnect the power cables.  This is a costly process.  Seating can only be installed in bus shelters where the width of the footpath is sufficient to still enable DDA accessibility.

RESOLVED:

i) That the Town Clerk seeks data from Arriva on the usage of all bus shelters,

ii) That Officers investigate the possibility of employing an agency to organise advertising in bus shelters to generate an income
32/18
PROPOSED TENDER WORKS
32.1
Monkmoor All Weather Pitch - The Operations Manager reported that staff are ready to tender for replacing the synthetic surface at Monkmoor costing in the region of £126k.  This tender has been extended to include the replacement of all lamp columns, the condition of which has previously been reported on.  
32.2
Radbrook Recreation Ground - The Operations Manager reported on plans to improve the facilities at Radbrook Recreation Ground and is working on a specification for levelling the pitch.  Funds of £60k are available from the football club but there is no additional funding earmarked and the project is predicted to cost between £140k – £145k.
RESOLVED:

That the tender proposals for both Monkmoor Recreation Ground and Radbrook Recreation Ground as presented be advertised and the Operations Manager reports back to the committee with costs. 

33/18
WINTER MAINTENANCE
Last winter Town Council staff assisted Shropshire Council with the gritting of roads and footpaths on three separate occasions.  This involved the rural team, tractor drivers and the majority of the Recreation Grounds Team.  Shropshire Council was invoiced for some of the work outside core hours and the £11k received was ring-fenced for purchasing winter maintenance equipment in preparation for this winter.  
Enquiries have been made with Shropshire Council’s Highway Engineers whether Town Council will be required but assurances have been sought that Kier, the new Highways Contractor have enough resources to undertake the works.  Town Council staff would not be required and would focus on Town Council land and possibly schools who did seek help last year.

Members recounted that footpaths were particularly bad last year especially outside schools but it is understood that Shropshire Council will only be gritting A/B roads.  Many grit bins have been removed in a cost-cutting exercise.
The Projects Officer & Mechanical Engineer have been sourcing mechanical brushes and gritters to reduce the level of manual input.  The majority of tractors and 4x4 vehicles have snowplough equipment that can be connected.

Members expressed concerns about the public’s perception if the roads are not well gritted, as they do not understand which Council is responsible.  The Town Council will continue to grit some sites i.e. Quarry, cemetery, crematorium etc. and last year they gritted the square to enable the Carol singing event to take place.

Some schools have approached the Town Council requesting help with gritting outside their schools and are willing to pay for the work.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk writes to the new director of Place to seek clarification and full assurance that the Town Council’s help is not required and that Kier is equipped to do the job.

34/18
FISHERIES

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported a smooth and successful transition of Shrewsbury Town Council managing Shrewsbury Fisheries.  Despite initial concerns from Radbrook residents, they were pleased with the response from the Bailiff.  The tree work is nearly complete and today a two-day angling competition is being held which has proven to be very popular.
New proposed signage was circulated around Members for comment and the locations of these A3 or larger signs was discussed.  A bodycam will be issued to the Bailiff as a deterrent.  

35/18
TEAM SHREWSBURY

Following a meeting with the Chief Superintendent, the Town Clerk reported that there would now be three Safe Neighbourhood Team Inspectors instead of three and two Sergeants instead of one.  The existing SNT Inspector (Ed Hancox) has been promoted to Chief Inspector and a new SNT Inspector will be deployed in the Central Area.  

The number of PCs in Shrewsbury remained a cause for concern amongst members.
A number of throwlines have been installed and defibrillators ordered to be installed in visible locations and accompanied by signage.  The emergency services will talk through the usage of these types of equipment following a 999 call.  There are four defibrillators in the town centre; Abbey Foregate toilets, the Market Hall, top of the Quarry and in the red phone box on Castle Street.  The defibrillator in Castlefields has been funded by the local community and the Ward Member.  Councillor Jones is to supplement the provision of Defibrillators in schools using his Mayoral Charity Fund.

36/18
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM

Shrewsbury was awarded a Gold in the Heart of England in Bloom Campaign this year and there is a representation travelling to Belfast in the next week for the Britain in Bloom Awards.
Councillor Mosley requested that the focus of next year’s campaign be extended to all areas of Shrewsbury, as many wards are not visited by the judges.  The Town Clerk explained that there is strict criteria that has to be met and the judging route is based on this criteria and timescale.  The team have only 3 hours to showcase Shrewsbury to the judges so it is difficult to get to show all areas of the town.  It was also incumbent on community groups undertaking bloom activities and not just what the Town Council does.

The Operations Manager stressed the benefits of the Bloom Competition as a good performance indicator tool as these types of competition are judged by people who carry out grounds maintenance activity in their day jobs.
Councillor Mosley left the meeting.
37/18
CHRISTMAS

The Town Clerk reported that preparations are underway for the Christmas events and the lights have arrived ready for installation.  Discussions have taken place about Pride Hill being reopened in readiness for the Christmas Lights Switch-on event on the 14th November.
38/18
COMMUTED SUMS

A list of sites which are under negotiation or developer discussions was circulated prior to the meeting.  
The Town Clerk reported that the Planning Committee received a presentation from Bellway Homes regarding the Copthorne Barracks development.  
The Town Council is working with Galliers Homes and Bellway Homes on the Shrewsbury South Urban Extension.  The Town Council has been asked to consider adopting the A5 Sound bunding fencing on site.  This is currently being looked at.
The Town Clerk was asked to give a brief update on the site at Greenfields. Which has recently received planning permission but is currently the subject of challenge by the local community association.
